St Chad's Church Ladybarn, Diocese of Manchester
Minutes of the meeting of the Parochial Church Council held on 3 September 2013.
Present: 
John Milner (Chair), Leslie Bell, Judy Fletcher (Churchwarden), Leslie Fletcher (Secretary), Margaret Harrop, Jean Matthews, Peter Matthews, Robert Nicholls (Deanery Synod Representative), Trena Radcliffe, Diane Wynn (Churchwarden).  Muriel Hargreaves (Treasurer) was present until the end of item 7.
1. Opening prayers were led by John (Milner).

2. Apologies for absence Jean Nixon
3. Minutes of meetings on 30 July 2013 and 27 August 2013 The minutes of these meetings were accepted as correct records.
4. Matters arising from the minutes not mentioned below 
1. (From Item 4 of the minutes of 30 July) It was confirmed that, following concerns from members about the cost of an outside contract for printing the magazine, Helen (Reid) had agreed to carry out the printing at no cost to the Parish and hence that the outside contract should be cancelled.  Peter Matthews expressed his concern that the photocopier which is maintained at the Parish's expense appears not to be available for Parish use.  John said he would raise this issue at the post-sabbatical meeting which Elizabeth (Davies), Helen, the churchwardens and he have arranged for Monday 2 December.

2. (From Item 6.2 of the minutes of 30 July)  Members felt that wider discussion of the use of a nave altar is needed before the 6-month trial starts in January 2014. John announced that, with Helen's agreement, there will be no sermon at the Parish Eucharist on 20 October; instead there will be an opportunity for teaching about and congregational discussion of this innovation.  There will an item on the agenda for the PCC meeting on 5 November so that further discussion, particularly of the practical issues raised, can take place.

3. (From Item 6.3 of the minutes of 30 July) The list of those who will preside and/or preach at Holy Communion services during Elizabeth's sabbatical has been finalised.  It was confirmed that visitors will be offered a contribution to their expenses, in addition to a thank-you bottle of (Fair Trade) wine. To date, every visitor has declined the offer of expenses.
4. (From Item 6.4 of the minutes of 30 July) The mobile phone to which callers are re-directed from  the Rectory phone is now in use and the necessary information is on the Rectory phone answering machine.

5. (From Item 8 of the minutes of 30 July).  The PCC expressed its appreciation of Elizabeth's gesture.

6. (From Item 9 of the minutes of 30 July)  Robert (Nicholls) reported that the Deanery Pastoral Committee were revising the Deanery Pastoral Plan and inviting input from the parishes by the time of its next meeting on 15 October. John, Judy and Leslie (Fletcher) and Robert would prepare a draft response for consideration by the PCC in what would be a major item at its next meeting. (Leslie subsequently stood aside in favour of Trena Radcliffe.) The main issue affecting St Chad's – that is, the likelihood of sharing a stipendiary minister with St Nicholas Burnage in the not-to-distant future – has been before the PCC previously, most notably at a PCC meeting attended by Archdeacon Mark Ashcroft.  The recollection of those at that earlier meeting was that the two parishes sharing a stipenendiary minister was firmly fixed in Diocesan thinking; indeed it appears in the existing Deanery Pastoral Plan and has been endorsed by the Diocesan Mission Planning Committee.  John commented that his impression of the process of The Revd Hayley Matthews becoming incumbent of Holy Innocents was very much of that church looking northwards – to the universities and the Hulme Deanery – rather than southwards towards St Chad's. 

The churchwardens would approach their opposite numbers at St Nicholas Burnage with a formal invitation to come to St Chad's for the joint meeting with Alison Peacock on 23 October This invitation has been accepted.
7. There were no matters arising from the minutes of 27 August.
5. Statement from the Chair The situation during the period of Elizabeth's sabbatical is much like an interregnum in that no big changes of services and similar arrangements should be made.  In addition, care should be taken to taking any steps which were contrary to Elizabeth's wishes; it was noted by several members that the matter referred to in Item 4.6 of these minutes could easily fall foul of this unless handled sensitively.  

There were important strategic issues which the PCC will need to discuss in the next two meeting, including

· Pastoral re-organisation (see 4.6 above);

· Stewardship: learning from the campaign and preparing for the final evaluation and forward look on Advent Sunday;

· Communication and ways of working which keep everyone not just involved but feeling involved.

He hoped that meetings would maintain a good balance between informal proceedings and exercise of the formal powers of the PCC, particularly bearing in mind the authority of the churchwardens during Elizabeth's sabbatical.
6. Finance Following the presentation of the Treasurer's report by Muriel (Hargreaves) there was a lengthy discussion of how the Parish's financial commitments up to the end of the calendar year could be met.  The main points of the current position are

· monthly income is about £2,800 and normal monthly outgoings are about £1500;

· cash in hand amounts to about £5100 once the bill for dealing with the dry rot – about £1200 – is paid;

· about £12000 of the Parish Share remains to be paid – that is, about £2900 per month for the rest of the year.

During the discussion the following points were made and recognised:

· The duty and benefits of paying the Parish Share in full;

· the serious state of the Parish finances make this difficult if not impossible;

· there is a realistic hope of increased income from additional Stewardship commitments and also one-off fundraising events so the position in December is somewhat unpredictable;

· the PCC will review the position over the Parish Share at its December 2013 meeting in the light of the financial situation at that time

John Milner proposed and Robert Nicholls seconded that 

· the bill for dealing with the dry rot be paid from the contingency fund; this was agreed unanimously;

· £1500 be paid toward the Parish Share in each of September, October, November and December plus an additional £1000 in September; this was agreed unanimously.
7. Wardens' Report The churchwardens' report was tabled.  Judy explained that doing this ensured the report was as up-to-date as possible – indeed, some of the information in it, particularly regarding progress dealing with the dry rot, had been updated that afternoon.  Members were made aware of unresolved issues around serious dampness in walls nearby the dry rot infestation.


The greatly improved state of the Hall was noted by members. Judy and Diane 
proposed a 
vote of thanks to Muriel for the work she has done – getting grants to 
fund the upgrade and managing the whole project.  This was passed with 
acclamation.
8. Reports from subcommittees There were no reports from subcommittees.
9. Report from Deanery Synod Representatives There was no report from Deanery Synod representatives as the Synod had not met since the last meeting of the PCC.
10. Establishing a food bank covering the area of Churches Together in Fallowfield and Withington  Margaret Harrop reported on a public meeting arranged by Union Chapel on 8 August to consider establishing a food bank in the Fallowfield and Withington area.  It was felt by those present at the meeting that there is a need for a food bank in this area.  A representative of the Trussell Trust was on hand to advise on the steps needed, including setting up a steering group. Practical support from other churches will be needed if and when the plan goes ahead. Margaret agreed to attend further meetings and to report back to the PCC.  Hearing that Union Chapel intend to send its harvest donations to a food bank in Stockport, members noted that St Chad's sending donated items to Wood Street Mission met very similar needs.
11. Future of the 8.00am Service of Holy Communion After some discussion, John Milner proposed, Leslie Fletcher seconding, that the PCC were minded to discontinue this service indefinitely; this was agreed unanimously.  John undertook to seek any adverse reactions from the few regular attendees. 
12. Timing of the service on New Year's Day  After a short discussion, the PCC agreed without formality that the New Year's Day service should be re-timed to 11am, there being no strong feelings either way.
13. Heritage Open Days Leslie (Fletcher) reported that all the activities listed in the minutes of the 30 July PCC meeting were well in hand.   The Church and Hall would be open from 7.30pm on the Friday night to enable stalls, displays &c. to be set up.
14. Stewardship Campaign Leslie (Fletcher) gave a brief report on the completed Time and Talents forms which he and a small group of other members had looked at.  Although there was widespread and welcome willingness of respondents to continue with the church-related tasks they already undertake, there were many fewer entries in the “new tasks” column of the forms. This was disappointing as getting more people more involved had been a high priority of the campaign.  Copies of the completed Time and Talents forms were available for members to peruse, on a confidential basis.
15. Any other business No items of Any Other Business had been notified to the Secretary.   

16. Date of next meeting: Tuesday 1 October 2013; items for agenda to the Secretary by Sunday 22 September.
17. Closing prayers There being no further business, the meeting closed with prayers led by John at 9.45pm.
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